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 Manduessedum - Mancetter Village (Place of War Chariots)

Mancetter Parish Council

 
Serving the People of Mancetter and Ridge Lane
 PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

OF THE PARISH OF MANCETTER
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting of the Parish of Mancetter,
held on Tuesday 28th March 2023 at the Schoolroom
of St Peter’s Church Mancetter,
commencing at 7pm.
Present:
Chairman 


Mr T Hopkins.
Parish Councillors
Mr H Blackburn, Mrs S Healy and Mr P Mann. 
County Councillor
Mrs M Bell.
Borough Councillors
            Mr A Clews, Mrs D Clews
Parish Clerk

            Mrs E Higgins.
Assistant Clerk Finance       Mrs K Meads.
Warwickshire County Council

Scott Tompkins
PCSO 





Emily Jenkins
One Mancetter Resident.
Item 1 - Welcome and Apologies
Mr T Hopkins welcomed everyone to the meeting at 7pm.
Introductions were made and apologies received from Parish Councillors Glynis Forknall due to work
commitments and Nicola Wallis for pre-arranged leave. These apologies were accepted.

Item 2 – Recording of the meeting.

There was no recording of the meeting.

Item 3 – Notice of Interest.
Councillor Hopkins declared a non-pecuniary interest in agenda item 9f.
Item 4 – Public Question Time.
A local resident wished to observe the parish council meeting but did not want to raise any concerns.

Later on in the meeting, clarification was given to the resident on how to report pot holes.

countyhighways@highways.co.uk should be used to report pot holes and other issues relating to the road network.
This information will also be displayed on the notice boards for residents. Those who do not have access to technology can be supported through the process by the Clerk.
Item 5 – Discussion with Scott Tompkins from Warwickshire County Council.
Scott Tompkins is the Assistant Director of Environment Services for Warwickshire County Council.

He has responsibilities for Planning, Transport, Archaeology, Highways and Environmental Concerns.

 Lengthy discussions took place regarding: 

· The quality of pot hole repairs and the reporting process. 
7.8 million pounds is being made available for patching and resurfacing roads across the whole County.

Contractors are being paid to fix things so reporting of repair deterioration is important. 
Pot holes should be reported ideally with a photograph, to countyhighways@highways.co.uk
· Speed, noise vibration and air quality along Nuneaton Road and Harpers Lane day and night. 
Traffic movements and the number of lorries passing through the village has increased substantially, as has the inability to cross the road safely without taking risks.

This has been witnessed by residents and the Mancetter Community Speed Watch group before any implementation of left turn only at the Woodford Lane/A5 junction. 

It is clearly a busy main route to the A5 for traffic to and from Hartshill and Nuneaton. 

There have recently been further road traffic accidents along this stretch of road, attended by police and emergency services.

It is a wide curved stretch of road that needs a method of traffic calming as has been implemented in other parts of the County.
Section 106 payments, the County Council safety budget, and match funding through the Highways Community Action Fund, along with finance from the parish council and county councillor funds, could all be used to develop options to slow traffic down.
A date will be set for discussing Road Safety options with the County Council Road Safety team and a new traffic survey will be commissioned.
The Parish Council will continue to raise these issues on behalf of Mancetter and Ridge Lane villages.

Item 6 – Ridge Lane Recreation Ground.
There has been a number of trees planted within the Recreation Ground by North Warwickshire Borough Council. Issues relating to dog mess and the Children’s play area have been forwarded on to the relevant departments and will be followed up by the Parish Council once the election process has been completed.
In other matters, The White Hart pub now has new Landlords, and a Ridge Lane resident has been working with NWBC on a prosecution case for Fly tipping.
Item 7– Update from Police, County and Borough Councillors.

Police

PCSO Emily Jenkins gave a breakdown of separate incidents within Mancetter Parish between the 1st and 27th March 2023.
Incidents 01/03/23 - 27/03/23
ASB - 2 
Silent 999 - 6 
Robbery - 1
Suspicious circumstances - 4 
Concern - 4 
Theft - 1 
Road related - 4
Domestic - 3 
Malicious communications - 1 
The police team have also issued warnings for cannabis, dealt with an assault and seized a vehicle in Ridge Lane that was being driven without insurance on a revoked license.
Positive community engagement work is taking place with a recent visit to Little Stars Nursery, and the beginning of a road safety campaign with year 5 children at Outwood’s Primary; where they will train over a period of 6 weeks, to become Junior PCSO’s and go out with officers to look at parking and speed issues.

“Cuppa with a Copper” is an initiative to give residents an opportunity to raise issues and concerns with local police.
The next Cuppa with a Copper will take place at Dobbies Garden Centre on Nuneaton Road Mancetter on 
Friday 31st March 09:00 - 11:00 and again on Wednesday 5th April - 10:00 - 12:00.
Borough Council

There have been some revised plans submitted for the pending planning application at Canal Cottage in Quarry Lane. 

Ryan Lee-Wilks has joined NWBC as a new Enforcement Officer.
CCTV in the grounds of St Peter’s Church Mancetter, is now fully operational with 6 cameras. They can be accessed to detect anti-social behaviour around entrances, windows, the alms houses and the car park.

County Council

A Liaison Meeting in Hartshill, attended by the Gypsy Traveller Liaison Officer, has taken place with the Traveller community residing at Kirby Glebe. It has had its first meeting with two ladies from the site attending. 
Some of the younger children are attending St Benedict’s School in Atherstone, and Western Power have visited to look at some issues. There is a part of the site where people stay briefly and has been subject to a court order. The Planning Inspectorate Appeal to consider additional pitches at Barn Fishery is planned for 6th June 2023.
Police Inspector Alison Wiggin would like to attend a Parish Council Meeting.
Item 8 – Minutes of the last meeting.
The draft minutes from the 24th January 2023 were proposed by Harry Blackburn seconded by Peter Mann and therefore formally signed by the chairman as a true record of proceedings.

Item 9 – Matters arising from the previous minutes / Issues not covered in any other agenda points.
a) Feedback from Atherstone Surgery Patient Participation Group.
A representative from Health Watch was unable to attend the meeting on the 13th February so this has been rearranged for the next meeting which is being held at the Surgery on 17th April 2023. Parishioners are welcome to raise any issues for the parish council representative to feedback on their behalf.
b) Levelling Up Meeting and Cost of Living Agenda.

There has been no further feedback since the meeting on 14th February. The possibility of sending out a questionnaire prior to a campaign of door knocking had been discussed.
Warwickshire CAVA are advising groups to join forces with neighbouring parishes to make a stronger case for grant funding. The parish council could reapply for Green Shoots funding.
Councillor Sue Healy has highlighted to Warwickshire Wildlife Trust, the biodiversity contained within the   Tarmac Quarry site, particularly as it approaches the end of its working life.
c) North Warwickshire Area Committee Update.

Parish Councillors Trevor Hopkins, Peter Mann and Sue Healy attended the area committee meeting on the 1st March 2023. The next meeting is scheduled for 14th June 7.30pm at the NWBC Council Offices. Constructive feedback highlighted that there is a need for action points rather than just debate.
d) Election Process and Deadlines.

Trevor, Harry, Glynis, Sue, Peter and Nicky are all re standing as parish councillors for the next term of office. 
Sadly, councillor Sheila Dore is stepping down for health reasons, and we would like to thank her for her service. A gentleman in Ridge Lane has expressed an interest in joining the council.
All nomination papers need to be handed in to the Borough Council no later than 4pm on 4th April 2023.

e) Postponement of the Annual Meeting and Proposed Dates for the New Council Year.

The annual meeting for Parishioners has had to be changed from 25th April to 23rd May 2023 due to council elections. A list of dates for the forthcoming council year was issued and approved.
f) Allotment Sharing Scheme.

All existing allotment holders have been contacted, rents paid, and any vacant plots have been filled by the waiting list.
The availability for additional allotment land in Mancetter Parish, such as the Manor Road Garage site, is subject to the need to look at the housing allocation. All allotment sites in the area are operating waiting lists, and many will not accept people from out of their parish.
Therefore, an informal allotment sharing scheme has been introduced. 
The idea is to encourage those remaining on the list to cultivate a small part of an existing allotment free of charge under the guidance of an experienced allotment holder. This will enable those new to cultivating, to have a chance to see how they get on and will also demonstrate to the parish council their ability to keep a small area in good order.  Allotment holders Trevor Hopkins and Jill Mawson have agreed to trial the scheme.
g) King Charles III Coronation.

Due to the number of street parties and events planned within the parish, the council will look to concentrate on floral displays, tree planting and commemorative badges which proved popular as part of the Platinum Jubilee Celebrations. 

It was agreed that a crown and cipher will be displayed upon Mancetter village green and in Ridge Lane using bedding plants. This will need to be slightly later in the season to avoid frosts.

Some additional trees will be purchased to maintain the memorial avenue in the cemetery.
Item 10 – Finance
a) Two councillors signed the financial paperwork since the last meeting in accordance with Standing Orders and the Bank Mandate. 
b) Proposal for streamlining accounting system from 1st April 2023

Current position:

Two bank accounts are used to make payments and to receive income.
Proposal:

      Use one account for both receipts (except precept) and payments.

Action required:

Notify regulars, mainly funeral directors – MG Evans; DB Devall of change of account number, and when corresponding with public regarding preselected plots.
Benefits:

Easier maintenance of accounts.

Scribe doesn’t give current bank balance, by doing this there will be less transfers to complete between accounts.

Only one account will incur bank charges. Currently if cheques are paid in there are two lots of bank changes. (One on each account).

Possible issues:

If a receipt is made in error by a supplier to the original income account, then the actual amount can be transferred back to the new designated account.
It was proposed by Councillor Healy seconded by Councillor Mann and agreed unanimously to implement these changes from 1st April 2023.
c)  Allotment Rents 
As agreed at the meeting of the 24th January 2023, Chairman Trevor Hopkins collected all of the rents for the forthcoming allotment season, and a cheque for £376.00 was banked.
d) External Auditors
It was noted that the government has appointed a new external auditor for local authorities, and Moore UK will be overseeing the process for the next five years.
e) Coronation Expenditure
It was proposed by Councillor H Blackburn and seconded by Councillor S Healy to authorise payment of £164.58p for personalised coronation badges from the budget allocated of £1,000.
f) Cemetery Fees
Following a detailed discussion and analysis of current costings for neighbouring councils; it was proposed by Sue Healy, seconded by Peter Mann, and agreed unanimously, to uplift the cemetery fees by 10% in line with the cost of living. 
                        Figures will be rounded to the nearest five for ease of invoicing.
Item 11- Planning Matters and New Applications since the previous meeting.

a. Update on Approved, Rejected and Pending Applications and Appeals.
· The Planning Hearing regarding Traveller pitches at Barn Fishery is confirmed as 6th June 2023 at NWBC offices.

· Councillors noted that the application for Canal Cottage was now pending further information being submitted. The Parish Council have concerns regarding the proximity of the site to the Public Right of Way.

· There are no objections to the applications for Dobbies, Unit 11 Manor Road and Whitehall Farm.

Item 12 – Cemetery and Maintenance around the Parish

a) Tarmac Quarry maintenance work.
Representatives from the Quarry have spent time installing and painting new galvanised steel railings on the pedestrian bridge over the canal along Quarry Lane. They have drawn attention to the condition of the road bridge with the steep drop down to the towpath. This has been a concern for some time now and hopefully can be addressed by the Canal and Rivers Trust or County Highways.
b) Repair work to Mill Lane footbridge.
Work is scheduled but has not yet taken place. Councillor Healy suggested that members of the public could look to claim for injury from the rotting boards.

c) Update on Parish Noticeboards.
In January the Parish Council set a budget of £1,000 to replace the noticeboard on the corner of Manor Road in Mancetter. Research has shown that to obtain the appropriate size using coloured backing and recycled materials will cost more than this. A new budget of £2,000 was agreed for the clerk to go ahead and source a new board from recycled plastic with a blue backdrop and solar lighting.
d) Painting of cemetery railings.
The Parish Handyman is continuing to paint the railings and has obtained the correct paint from Brewers in Nuneaton. Harry reported that the tap to the water butt along Mill Lane needed repair.
e) Installation of Jubilee Memorial Avenue signage within the cemetery.
The signage has been erected in the cemetery by Councillor Hopkins at the beginning of the avenue of trees.

f) Review of cemetery rules.
It was proposed by Harry Blackburn, seconded by Peter Mann and agreed unanimously to keep the existing cemetery rules in place for a further twelve months.
Item 13 – Date of Next Meeting: 
Annual Parish Council Meeting Tuesday 16th May 2023 7pm in the Schoolroom, 
St Peter’s Church Mancetter.
As there was no further business the meeting closed at 9.25pm
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